NC-7 RTAC Meeting August 5-6, 2008
North Dakota State University, Fargo, North Dakota

Participants:  
Burton Johnson, North Dakota State University, and Host 
Wendy Wintersteen, Administrative Advisor, Iowa State University, Ames, IA

Candice Gardner, USDA-ARS, NCRPIS, Ames, IA

Richard Hall, Iowa State University, Ames, IA

Theodore Hymowitz, University of Illinois, Champaign, IN

Terry Isbell, USDA-ARS, NCAUR, Peoria, IL

Jules Janick, Purdue University, Indiana

Kendall Lamkey, Iowa State University, Ames, IA

Laura Marek, Iowa State University, Ames, IA

Terry Nelson, USDA-ARS, Peoria, IL

James Orf, University of Minnesota

Mike Stamm, Kansas State University

Mark Widrlechner, USDA-ARS, NCRPIS, Ames, IA
Call to Order at 1:15 PM by Chair Burton Johnson:
Duane Hauck (Director of Extension Service, North Dakota) extended a welcome to NDSU and opening remarks.  Dr. Hauck reported that the NDSU student population has grown to 13,500 and that NDSU is now the 3rd largest economic engine in the state.  There are 40 crops grown commercially in ND.  NDSU now has a breeding program for peas and lintels.  He also reported that the net farm income in 2007 was $170,000 for 70 farms currently under study and that top farm land prices were $2,200 around Fargo and $700 in western ND.

Dwain Meyer (Department Chair of Plant Science) reported that there are 9 million acres of wheat of which 6.1 million is spring wheat.  Durham wheat has been moved to the western part of the state with 650,000 acres of winter wheat grown in that region.  NDSU may re-introduce a winter wheat breeding program.  Dwain also reported on other crop acreage with the following breakdown: Soybean 3.5 million, Corn 2.4 million, Hay 2.8 million (1.7 million in alfalfa earning $70/ton compared to the nation of $170/ton), Barley 1.5 million, Sunflower 1 million, Sugar beat 206,000 compared to 425,000 in MN, Canola 900,000, Edible Beans 500,000, Edible Peas 500,000, Oats 360,000, Flax 315,000, Lintel 110,000 and Potato 83,000.  Lastly, Dwain reported that the Agronomy Department has 40 professional staff people including extension.
Nomations & Resolutions Committees: Jules Janick and Ted Hymowitz were nominated to the Resolutions committee.  Burton Johnson, Kendall Lamkey and Terry Isbell were nominated to serve on the nominations committee. The minutes of the 2007 meeting minutes were approved unanimously.
Report by USDA-ARS Office of National Programs:

Peter Bretting reported via phone that Roy Scott was selected as the Oilseeds National Program Leader position (vice Rich Wilson) in July.  New Research Leader Jean Pawbu in Pullman WA is chair of the W-6 group.  Peter also reported that the CAT IV SY review resulted in promotion of three curators.  Spending authority for the FY 2009 budget is not expected until next spring.  He noted that the Farm Bill passed Congress, was vetoed by the President, then overridden by Congress to become law.  One of the major issues in the farm bill is the reorganization of CSREES now to be called the National Institute of Food and Agriculture, or NIFA.  Peter made note that the NC-7 Project is 100% funded from CSREES.  He reported that 88% of the genebanks and curators Project Plans were approved during the first Office of Scientific Quality (OSQR) review process, including the Ames Plant Introduction and GEM project plans.  
The Standard Material Transfer Agreement (SMTA) for international germplasm exchange associated with the International Treaty for Plant Genetic Resources for Food and Agriculture (ITPGRFA) has been released.  The President’s Administration transmitted the International Treaty for Germplasm Exchange to the Senate for consent; the U.S. has signed but not ratified the treaty.
Peter highlighted germplasm priorities, as presented in a report to the Plant Germplasm Operations Committee (PGOC) Meeting in June.  In order of importance, 1) maintenance of germplasm, 2) maintain information, 3) acquisition of new germplasm is a high priority for endangered or hard to obtain germplasm, 4) evaluation, 5) genetic characterization, and 6) germplasm enhancement.
Report by Administrative Advisor, ISU CALS Dean Wendy Wintersteen:

Dean Wintersteen reported that new crops were not included in the specialty crops initiative in the Farm Bill.  She described the CSREES reorganization, and distributed information on the new organization’s budget and structure.  Hatch funding appears to be maintained in the current farm bill.  Rising food costs may result in additional research funding.  Farm bill issues are reported in a document that was distributed.  Comments regarding the Plant Introduction Station from the State Experiment Station Directors provided very positive feedback on the NCRPIS and NC-7 Project, but it is very difficult to find additional funds.  
NCRPIS Status and Budget Proposal:

Candice Gardner submitted a proposal for a 10% increase in funding for station operations. Dean Wintersteen indicated there was discussion among the NCR Agricultural Experiment Station Directors about charging for germplasm services, but it is USDA’s policy to provide germplasm without charge.  The Directors then charged the NCRPIS to develop a business plan.  Wendy suggested the development of a white paper for state funding that would describe results of inadequate funding and the potential loss of germplasm.  This paper should be submitted to the AES directors of each state.  As a result, NC-7 TAC members suggested an action item to respectively respond with current budget, funding and describe results of inadequate funding in this letter. 
ISU Oilseeds Curator Laura Marek presented an overview of the oilseed crop collections.  The Helianthus collection wild accessions have increased in availability by 20%.  The 2006 trip to the Southeastern U.S. emphasized collection of germplasm with potential sclerotinia resistance; the H. resinous collected is nearly 100% resistant.  This collection was made on Daytona Beach, FL; the species was also collected in the Southwestern U.S.  Laura reported new Thlaspi arvense (pennycress) accessions, IL collection 29118 and Canada 23761.  Thlaspi is native to Europe; the collections has North American and European representation.  Wild populations occur in Ohio as well as Iowa.  Jim Metzgers provided germplasm from North Dakota, including one line that does not require vernalization, and a Canadian population.  NCRPIS performed growouts of Euphorbia lagascae and some Asteraceae in 2007.  The Cuphea collection now has 490 accessions available. Ames-number accessions (1,247) were converted to permanent PI numbers.  About 1,230 oilseed accessions were sent to Svalbard in 2007 from Ames as part of the NPGS backup, and 5,717 items were distributed to NCR researchers.
Mark Widrlechner, USDA-ARS Horticulturist at the NCRPIS, presented a summary of the status of the ornamental collections, the NC-7 Ornamental Trials Project, and efforts to acquire Fraxinus (ash) germplasm in response to the Emerald Ash Borer (EAB) threat.  EAB has destroyed over 20 million ash trees in Michigan, Ohio, Indiana, and Illinois.  There is no native resistance in U.S. ash.  Efforts to acquire seeds representing the genetic and geographic diversity of ash are under way, but funding is limited.  It is important to save this germplasm for use in breeding efforts when sources of resistance or insect control methods are developed.  Over one third of Midwestern urban trees are ash.
Candice Gardner presented information on the GRIN-Global Project.  This project is a collaboration between the USDA-ARS, the Global Crop Diversity Trust, and Bioversity International to develop a scalable, modular, open-source system free of licensing fees that can be used by any genebank in the world to manage genebank workflows and germplasm information.  USDA-ARS software developer Pete Cyr, NCRPIS, is the project manager, and Peter Bretting is the PI.  The .NET Framework and Visual Studio are being used to develop the three-tiered system, with independent database, business, and presentation tiers which can be readily updated without impacting the other system components.  A Release Candidate of the Curator Tool is to be deployed by the end of 2009, and the public interface in 2010.  Adoption by the NPGS to replace the current GRIN system will occur post-2010.

Mike Stamm, Kansas State University, reported on canola development at KSU where he coordinates winter canola trials with 60 entries MN, ND, NE, MO, IA, IL, IN, OH PA, SD, MI in 63 total locations.  Canola is selling for $12/bu with mass of 50lb/bu.
Jim Orf, University of Minnesota, reported on sunflower introgression of traits into wild species.  Jim reported that perennial flax is being developed for multifunctional agriculture.  Jim stated that Amaranth is being developed for alternative crop rotation and that Cuphea is under development by USDA researchers in Morris, MN.  Soybean field work effort has been directed to extend the genetic base, increase drought tolerance and develop low oligosaccharides for food type soybeans.  Hazards are diseases, soybean cyst nematode (SCN), white mold,  and soybean aphid.  Jim also reported on the development of NIR reflectance methods for amino acids and fatty acids using ground seed.  Work on NIR analysis for analysis of sugars, and a non-destructive single seed NIR analysis is ongoing.

Richard Hall, Iowa State University, discussed research on Populus for biofuel production, both at ISU, and as part of national biofuels development research.  Populus diversity is being utilized to determine varieties and production methods for various uses. Rich distributed a description of the genetic improvement program, successes and status of the program, and future plans.

Theodore (Ted) Hymowitz, University of Illinois, discussed the status of the wild soybean accessions held by the soybean collection in Illinois, and the condition of the facilities, and urged improvement. He inquired about the level of taxonomic expertise being applied to the collections, and recommended that taxonomic verification be given a high priority, stressing the importance of accuracy. Ted also discussed the potential for NPGS use of automated technologies to increase the efficiency of seed counting and distribution.  Programmable, robotic systems such as those used by the pharmaceutical industry to dispense medications would be of use for a number of crops with suitable seed size and shape, such as soybeans.
Jules Janick, Purdue University, discussed horticultural research being conducted by the Department, and opportunities for medicinal and nutriceutical plant research.  A new edition of his New Crops book has been published; Dr. Janick has now published over 100 books.  Eruca germplasm collected by Dr. Janick in Italy has been incorporated into the collection.
Burton Johnson, North Dakota State University, with his graduate students and staff conducted a field tour of the NDSU flied station at Prosper, ND.  Cuphea, Thlaspi, canola, Crambe, niger, sunflower, field peas, teff, wheat and barley demonstration and research plots were observed and discussed.  The diversity of agricultural crop production is a reflection of the willingness of growers to expand the economic base of agriculture in ND and reflects the demands of a very short growing season in an environment where water can be highly variable and limiting, and temperatures can be extreme, and over-wintering of winter annuals is always of concern.  Burton’s research focuses on developing and providing sound agronomic information that helps growers determine whether crops are appropriate for their situation, planting window, season, and the impact of various rotations on productivity. 
Budget Recommendation:

The NC-7 TAC representations recommended that full funding be maintained for the NCRPIS at the current level as a minimum, which is $522,980.

Resolutions:

1)  Be it resolved that the NC-7 Meeting Participants extend sincere thanks to Drs. Duane Hauck and Dwain Meyer for welcoming us and the hospitality of North Dakota State University. 

2) Be it resolved that the NC-7 Meeting Participants extend their appreciation to Burton Johnson, his students and staff for hosting the meeting, and for the excellent tour of new crops research at NDSU.  Being able to see and understand more about the variety of new crop options was a highlight of the summer for many of us.

3) Be it resolved that the NCR AES Directors be informed of the benefits of fully funding the operations of the NCRPIS, and the potential outcomes of inadequate funding for operations that support availability of high quality plant germplasm for research and development.

New Business:  The 2009 NC-7 RTAC Meeting will be held in Ames, IA in July.  The 2010 meeting will be in Geneva, NY and hosted by NE-9; this meeting will include TACS of NE-9, S-9, and W-6, the PGOC, and the Crop Germplasm Committee Chairs.
Call for adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 2:00 PM on August 7, 2008.
